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MINUTES OF THE TRUST BOARD MEETING HELD 28 MAY 2004

Present:

Veronica Worrall

Chairman

Roy Bannon


Medical Director

Jan Bloomfield

Director of Personnel & Communication

John Cullum


Non Executive Director

Nichole Day


Director of Nursing & Community Relations

Colin Hilder


Non Executive Director

Mary Jones


Non Executive Director

Judith Lancaster

Non Executive Director

Linda Potter


Director of Finance & Information

Peter Richards

Non Executive Director

Richard Venning

Acting Chief Executive

Jessica Watts


Director of Strategy

In attendance:

Pam Chrispin


Clinical Director, Clinical Director, Surgical Services

Jennifer Ellin


PA to Chairman & Director of Strategy

Simon How


General Manager, Medical Services

Michelle Judd


Clinical Director, Women & Children’s Services

Richard Jones


Clinical Governance Manager

Diane Milan


Director of Information Technology

Diane Mathews

Communications Manager

Anne Nicolson


Clinical Director, Medical Services

Liz Wright


Clinical Director, Support Services

The Chairman thanked members of the public for being flexible with their time as on this occasion the public meeting of the Board was taking place in the afternoon. Future public meetings would revert to morning session i.e. 10am – 12.30pm.

The Chairman introduced Richard Venning, Acting Chief Executive to his first public meeting.

04/85 APOLOGIES:

Apologies were received from Steve Moore, Director of Facilities, Dermot O’Riordan, Clinical Director and Mr John Cox, Patient representative.

04/86 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting were accepted subject to the following amendments:

1. Colin Hilder was in attendance and therefore his apologies should not have been recorded.

2. Page 4, last paragraph – clarification was sought on what was a ‘full business case (FBC)’ as previously in the text it referred to ‘a robust Outline Business Case (OBC).  This clarification was provided.

There is emphasis on the Board to review full business cases and the financial consequences before commitments are made.

3. Page 6, penultimate paragraph.  John Cullum remarked that his comment on the public applications had been reported at the last meeting.

4. Page 12, item 82.2 Audit Commission should read Audit Committee

04/87 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

87.1 Workplace Childcare Facility (item 45.3 refers)
Jan Bloomfield reported on the outcome of St Edmundsbury Borough Council’s Planning Committee meeting, which had for a second time turned down the Trust’s application to build a childcare facility on site.  Following this decision an urgent meeting with Council members including the Chief Executive, Head of Planning and representatives from the planning committee had been arranged to find a way of progressing this issue, as there would be a further six month to a year’s delay to get planning permission and, the possibility that the Trust could lose private finance. 

87.2 Paintings in Hospitals
At the previous Board meeting Jan Bloomfield reported that artwork would be displayed in the corridors.  These corridors are now referred to as ‘Art Walkways’ and the Opening Exhibition will be held on 7th July. All Board members and colleagues have been invited to attend.

At the rear entrance to the hospital there will be displays of artwork from 6th form students from local schools.

O4/88 CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT

88.1 The Chairman wished to inform the Board and congratulate John Cullum on his re-appointment to serve as a Non Executive director for a further 4-year term of office.  She thanked him for his valued contribution to the Trust over the past 4 years and for his continued commitment to West Suffolk Hospitals.

The Chairman went on to highlight some of the achievements and ways of partnership working that the Trust undertakes to give quality of service to the health community.

a) Meeting with West Suffolk Health and Social Care Group which is a meeting involving Suffolk West PCT, West Suffolk Hospitals, Social Care and Suffolk Mental Health Partnerships Trust.  With the reorganisation of Social Care there has been greater integration with health and the Chairman wished to record her thanks to Social Care for delivering on reducing Delayed Transfers of Care and facilitating care within the Community.   She commented that the Patient Flow Team and Social Care have also been working closely together; with a lot of the work now being achieved jointly. 

b) On 12 May a joint meeting with Addenbrooke’s Hospital and West Suffolk Hospital took place at the new Cytology Unit in Newmarket.  Dr Liz Wright gave a presentation on the new Pathology network; this is another example of joint working.

c) On 21 May the Leader, Chief Executive and Planning Officer of St Edmundsbury Borough Council had a useful meeting to discuss wider issues e.g. on articulated travel plan and a master plan for the hospital site.  The development control and planning committee have to develop a site strategy. 

d) A meeting of Western Suffolk Reference Group took place on 25 May to discuss the establishment of a University Campus locally; they are putting together proposals to take to the University.  This is an area where the Trust can influence education and training integration into the Community.

The Chairman commented that these were just a few examples of the meetings that  West Suffolk Hospital and their partners are involved with and it is important that the public get a flavour of the Trusts commitment to the community to try and deliver better quality healthcare for its patients.

04/89 NATIONAL PROGRAMME FOR IT
Diane Milan presented a paper to the Board on the National Programme for IT.  The purpose is to update the Board on the progress and highlight possible issues and to outline the next steps.

She reported on:

· Approval to proceed (ATP) document highlighting the main area: Production to proceed to seek funding from the Strategic Health Authority.  ATP was submitted to the Strategic Health Authority Board on 12 May for evaluation and following their review a revised ATP version was submitted.  A decision on funding should be made by the end of May.

· Timing and Context – go live June 2005 with the following services being replaced or implemented

PAS (Patient  Administration Service)

Clinical Basic Advance

A&E

Theatres

Maternity

Radiography

The cost of implementation this year is £1.3m capital and £675K in 2004/05.  The StHA is looking at costs over the next 2 years.

Diane Milan went on to explain that Accenture provides the system i.e Project Management etc, and the risks are common to all Trusts.  Risk on finance will go to the West Suffolk Programme Board and revenue is off set by capital costs.

The Trust have taken the first steps towards training and IT staff have received a lot of documentation and meet every week to discuss communications.

Diane Milan went on to talk through the ATP document and additional resource requirements.  She gave an update on funding with Suffolk being treated as a whole e.g. – East includes Ipswich and all PCTs, West includes West Suffolk Hospitals and Mental Health services.

Roy Bannon comment that there is a lot of work in progress and finances have to be robust.  No decision has been made about spending at this moment in time.

Diane Milan emphasised that the replacement of the Patient Administration System (PAS), must be protected and implementation in this area is a ‘must do’.

The next steps are that the Trust requires approval of two key documents:

1. Approval to Proceed

2. Project Initiation Document (PID)

These documents are to be presented at the Board meeting in July.

The new Information Governance Group’s attention will be to e-booking and the Communication Plan will be in operation from the first week of June aligned to other Trust initiatives through the Communication Strategy Group.

Colin Hilder was concerned regarding costs and asked whether in Diane Milan’s opinion this was fair.

Diane commented that there would be £100k back-fill for administration costs.

Jan Bloomfield commented on the risks saying that these must tie in with Agenda for Change.

The Chairman commented that these are two major programmes that have to be implemented and wondered if the Trust had back-up facilities in place.

Richard Jones insisted that project plans on each go to the Organisational Risk Committee and contingencies are put in place.

The Chairman thanked Diane Milan and her staff for the work being carried out in this area.

04/90 NHS FOUNDATION TRUST APPLICATION

Jessica Watts informed the Board that the Trust will be posting all documents, along with an Executive summary on the Trust application for Foundation Trust status on the website.

The paper presented to the Board sets out the preparatory phase application prior to submission to the Department of Health on 18 June 2004.

The Trust is required to prepare three papers in support of the preparatory phase application:

1. Service Development Strategy

2. Governance arrangements

3. Human Resources Strategy

Jessica Watts went on to report on the outcome of the 10-week consultation period, which involved 23 external groups and 20 internal consultation sessions.  Some 684 people, 220 of whom were staff, attended these sessions.  A consultation template has been completed to summarise the feedback from the consultation period.  All of the above will be discussed at the Board workshop on 11 June.

It had been suggested that the following changes be made to the Council of Members – 1) One local council seat to represent the four local Councils of Babergh, Forest Heath, Mid Suffolk and St Edmundsbury.

2) Local Education – one seat to represent West Suffolk College and Suffolk College.

There is now a complete record on comments and responses to our application for Foundation Trust status.

The structure of the Board of Directors is being developed.  The Membership Strategy is very comprehensive with a detailed analysis of membership and catchment area to ensure the right balance of representation.

John Cullum raised a point on governance proposals i.e. recommendations that allow for the establishment of committees and then sub-committees of the Council of members.  It is important that effective governance is put in place.
Jessica Watts agreed that arrangements must be fit for purpose.

Veronica Worrall commented that we must learn from Wave 1 Foundation Trust applicants and clearly articulate the role of the council of members in order to manage expectations.

The Chairman was concerned at the size of the possible constituency for public council members.

Jessica Watts confirmed that they had met with the Electoral Reform Society and would be managing expectations.

Service Development Strategy

The Department of Health has set criteria by which the Service Development Strategy (SDS) will be assessed.  All supporting evidence must be robust particularly regarding finance.  The StHA will be asked to provide feedback.

Colin Hilder asked what the requirements were for Board profiles.  Peter Richardson, Service Improvement Manager, will contact by email all Directors and Non-Executives regarding detail requirements for profiles.

On 11 June there will be a Trust Board Workshop dedicated to the financial modelling. Chris Moule from financial consultants Robson Rhodes will be in attendance.

 HR Application

Jan Bloomfield reported on the final draft of the Foundation Trust Human Resources application, which has been submitted to the Department of Health.

There were comments on new ways of working, practical examples and how the Trust meets system reforms.

Mary Jones wondered when the PCT received these documents so enable them to supply feedback.  Jessica Watts replied by saying that the PCT were continually being sent updated documents and there had been numerous offers to discuss plans, progress etc with them.  Peter Richardson commented that they had attended both PCT and PEC Board meetings as part of the formal consultation process.

The next steps toward FT application are:

· SDS goes to Department of health prior to final application on 7th July

· Workshop re: financial modelling on 11 June

· Final application to Department of Health by 18 June

The Trust should know by mid July whether the application has been recommended to proceed to the next application stage.

The Chairman thanked all staff for undertaking this mammoth piece of work.

04/91 PERFORMANCE
Jessica Watts gave a report to the Board on the first month’s performance figures (end April).  She highlighted

· No over 9 months inpatient waits

· No over 17 week outpatient waits

· The Trust is hitting A&E targets and is therefore eligible for the first tranche of Incentive funding of £100k, and is on course to receive further funding.

· Cancer targets have again been maintained

· Delayed Transfers of Care have also remained low

· The Trust is hitting booking targets of 77%

She also reported that the Trust had treated its first patient under the new CHOICE initiative.  There had also been a steady increase in the levels of GP referrals with a high level of activity in emergency care.  There were concerns as to how the Trust would maintain A&E targets, have sufficient capacity for non-elective and elective work, and secure funding associated with the extra workload.

Jessica Watts commented on demand management and that examples of good practice have been led by PCTs.

91.2 Finance Report

The annual accounts (unaudited) had been prepared to year-end 31 March.  Linda Potter reported that these reflected a deficit of £902K. She explained the movements in month 11 and 12, the additional £1.6m, the consultant contract estimated at £901K and the overspend which reflects 0.94% as well as commenting on fixed assets, major capital investments etc.

Linda Potter also stated that Trust Management Team has been looking at internal budget setting to review and identify changes and working practices.

The changes will reflect the quality of patient care within new approaches to rehabilitation i.e patients should receive the right care, in the right place and at the right time, which may not be in a hospital environment.  There had been independent reviews suggesting that rehabilitation of patients may be better provided for within the community.  The introduction of a discharge lounge and Patient Flow Team have resulted in reduced lengths of stay and therefore has reduced the demand for beds.  

The Trust is to reconfigure its services and therefore G6 beds will no longer be required.  All staff have been fully informed of these proposals and there will be no redundancies. 

Staff from F10 Ward will be transferred to F9.  The increase in nursing staff will improve the quality of care for patients.

With the difficulty in recruiting skilled nursing staff, not only locally but also nationally to Critical Care it is proposed to reduce the High Dependency beds from 4 to 2.

The success for the Treatment Centre, with its three operating facilities has enabled the Trust to propose the closure of the temporary Day Surgery Unit.

Judith Lancaster wondered when the changes would be implemented.

Jan Bloomfield commented that a project plan would be presented to the Board.

The Chairman emphasised that there would be no redundancies from these proposed arrangements and the reconfiguration of services would give better quality of care to patients.  She asked the Board if they were in agreement to move forward with these proposals.

The Board accepted these proposals.

04/92 STAFF
Consultant Contract

Jan Bloomfield gave an update on the Consultant Contract.  She stated that the Trust is still going through the mechanics of job descriptions but are three quarters of the way through and the Trust is on par with other Trusts regarding this.

04/93 GOVERNANCE

93.1 Report of the Clinical Governance Committee
Judith Lancaster highlighted the main areas from the Clinical Governance Committee meeting held on 8 April as follows:

· Sharing of learning from governance

· Medicine management

· Infection Control

· Hazardous waste disposal of syringes

93.2 Report of the Audit Committee
Colin Hilder gave a brief report to the Board on the Audit Committee meeting held on 23 April 2004.

He reported on the financial position stating that when the Trust moves to Foundation Trust status it will be evermore important to keep within the financial restraints.  He highlighted 

· Statement of Internal controls where the rules have been tightened and extra commentary is required in the statement of internal control.

· Notification of waivers to standing orders – there were concerns over the notification of waivers from various departments.  Managers need to be given appropriate advice, as attention had been drawn both to internal and external budget settings.

· Internal audit

· Report of Healthcare Resource Group and Reference costs.

04/94 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

94.1 Banning of Flowers in Hospitals
Mary Jones raised the issue of the banning of flowers by Bedford Hospital.  She stated that this was common practice particularly on ICU and Oncology wards. And wondered whether this should be general practice throughout the Trust.  It was generally felt that no further action was needed on this issue as there are signs displayed at the front of all wards.

04/95 QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

None recorded.

04/96 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be 30 July.  Please note Open Board meeting will commence at 10am.
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